CITY OF HAINES
COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA

MAY 8, 2018
       CONVENE: 6:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

Mayor's Report

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of April 10, 2018 Council meeting.
· May accounts payable.

· Resources and obligations report – April
City Recorder/Public Works Reports

· Reports
Administrative Matters
· Second Reading of Ordinance No. 151, Series 2018 An Ordinance to Regulate the Use of the City of Haines Rights of Way

· Request for Variance 

· Resolution No. R-1805-2 Authorizing a Loan from the Safe Drinking Water Revolving Loan Fund

· Acceptance of Oregon Community Development Block Grant

· Approve Authorized Signers for CDBG grant and SDWRLF loan.

Unfinished Business
New Business
Council Reports

Public Comments
The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved
Council____________________ Date_________________________

CITY OF HAINES

CITY COUNCIL MEETING
MAY 8 2018
CONVENED: 6:00 PM

CITY HALL

Mayor Jim Brown opened the May 8, 2018 City Council meeting at 6:00 pm. Council members present were Ken Bain, Lisa Whited, Don Adcock, Katie Jones and John Shurtleff. Council member Connie Pound-Lewis was absent. Also present were City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Brandon Fry.
Citizens present: Sandy Wood, Terry Blaske and Angie Shurtleff. Also present were Planning Director Richard Howe and Baker County Commissioner Bill Harvey. 
Agenda Item No. 1 – Administrative Matters

Request for Variance
Mayor Brown explained that the Council postponed making a decision on the Nitcher request for a variance in order for the Council to view the property.  
Planning Director Richard Howe explained that the Planning Commission approved the request but now it was up to the Council to make a final decision. 
Council discussion followed.

Councilor Jones made a motion to accept a 3-foot variance for the Nitcher property on Third Street for the bay window. Councilor Shurtleff seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.
Councilor Shurtleff made a motion to deny the variance request for the shop for an 8-foot set back from the side property boundary and 1-foot set back from the front property boundary. Councilor Adcock seconded the motion. Councilors Shurtleff, Adcock, Jones and Bain voted yes. Councilor Whited vote no. The motion was approved by majority consent.

A letter will be sent to Mrs. Nitcher stating that the shop will need to be moved to follow the set-backs or removed. The dormer on the front porch that protrudes onto City property also has to be removed.

Agenda Item No. 2 - Mayor’s Report

Dog Citation

Mayor Brown explained to the Council that he was subpoenaed to appear in Court for a citation that the City issued for a dog violation. The citation was issued by the City’s Enforcement Officer, Shawn Wood. The citation was dismissed because of Oregon Revised Statutes section 153.042 which states that a citation cannot be written for a complaint, a citation can only be issued by an officer of the City that has witnessed the incident.

Commissioner Harvey suggested having an employee of the City respond to the complaint to witness the act and then they could issue the citation.

Baker Sanitary Service Franchise Agreement
Baker Sanitary Service will now be paying a 5% franchise fee to conduct business within the City limits. The prior franchise agreement included a chemical toilet and the maintenance of the Recycle Center. Baker Sanitary Service has been unable to find a market for some of the recycle material and cannot afford to maintain the Haines Recycle Center so it has been removed.
Mayor Brown spoke with Attorney Dan Van Theil concerning the revision of the franchise ordinance. The ordinance can be revised with the new terms with Council approval without going through the process of adopting a new ordinance. Attorney Dan Van Theil also suggested to change the statement in the ordinance concerning the rates Baker Sanitary Service charges their customers. The ordinance states the rates will be negotiated with Baker Sanitary and its customers, the ordinance should state that the rates shall be negotiated with Baker Sanitary Service and the Haines City Council.

Councilor Shurtleff made a motion to revise the Baker Sanitary Service Franchise Ordinance with the terms of a 5% franchise fee. Councilor Bain seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 


Baker 5J School District Facilities Plan Meeting
There will be a public meeting at the Haines Elementary School on May 9, 2018 at 6:00 pm. Baker School District 5J Superintendent Mark Whitty and the Long-Range Facilities Planning Committee will be making a presentation on the Facilities Plan for the district. The purpose of the meeting is to inform the public of the Baker School District Facilities Proposals and to receive feedback from the public. There will be an opportunity for the public to ask questions and give feedback.

Council Member Conduct
Mayor Brown stated that he was approached by two City employees concerning a Council member confronting them with different City issues at the City shop. Mayor Brown commented that this is the very reason that the previous public works employees left employment with the City. This issue was addressed after the last incident and the Council established that if a Council member has an issue they are suppose to be bring it to the Council.
Agenda Item No. 3 – Consent Agenda
Councilor Whited made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Councilor Jones seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.
Agenda Item No. 4 – City Recorder/Public Works Reports
City Recorder

Public Comment
City Recorder Valerie Russell read aloud a public comment from Rosemary Dayhoff stating that she is extremely opposed to the spraying of Haines rights of way because it drifts onto private property poisoning her fruit trees and other crops. Letter is herein attached and part of the record.

Budget Committee Meeting
The Budget Committee Meeting is scheduled for May 21, 2018 at 6:00 pm. One item in the Budget that had to be addressed is the water rates. It is still unclear the exact level the rates will need to be to satisfy the CDBG and SDWRLF requirements. Initially the City was told that the rates would need to be at least $49.00 per month. The City has been increasing the rates annually to reach that level. There is a $4.00 increase in the water rates included in the budget.


CDBG Grant & SDWRLF Loan
The contracts for the CDBG grant and the SDWRLF loan will need to be approved later in the meeting. Nick Ducote has arranged a meeting with a representative from the Fish & Wildlife who will be visiting Haines to inspect the City property where the project will take place. The representative from the Fish & Wildlife will be looking for Thelypody plants. Thelypody is an endangered and protected plant. If the plant is found on City property the plant will be transplanted to a County owned property south of Haines that is strictly used to protect the plant.
When the project was designed there was some contingency money in the project budget. During the time since the project was designed steel prices have increased 15 to 30 percent which will probably use up the contingency money. If there is any contingency money left it could be used for installing new lines to the School for fire flow or replacing some of the isolation valves. 

Pre-Fab Restrooms
Valerie obtained quotes for a pre-fab restroom for the park. A basic restroom would cost approximately $32,000.00 which includes delivery and off-loading. The City would have to provide a foundation to place the restroom on of either gravel or cement, and the wiring and plumbing. A grant will be applied for from the Union Pacific Railroad for $50,000.
Public Works


Misc.

Public Works Brandon Fry has been spraying, mowing and filling pot holes. Irrigation at the sewer farm began on May 1st. The irrigation pump project is almost complete and Jim Aldrich has indicated that he wants to wait until the second crop before he will need the second pump online. Parts for the pump project total to date is $2,418.14 which does not include Brandon’s labor or electrical. 

Brandon explained to the Council that he had been approached that morning by a Council member concerning the sewer lagoons and the incoming waste from Baker Sanitary Service. The Council member became very pushy and as the Mayor had indicated earlier he does not need more than one boss. He stated that the rest of the Council, Mayor and co-workers have been great and he wanted to keep open communication, however there are certain avenues to take. Brandon wants to avoid anything that has happened in the past with the prior public works employees.
Agenda Item No. 5 – Administrative Matters
Second Reading Ordinance No. 151, Series 2018 An Ordinance to Regulate the Use of the City of Haines Rights of Way
City Recorder Valerie Russell read by title only Ordinance No. 151, Series 2018 An Ordinance to Regulate the Use of the City of Haines Rights of Way. 
Councilor Jones made a motion to approve the second reading of Ordinance No. 151, Series 2018 An Ordinance to Regulate the Use of the City of Haines Rights of Way. Councilor Adcock seconded the motion. Councilors Jones, Bain, Adcock and Shurtleff voted yes. Councilor Whited voted no. The motion was approved by majority consent.
Resolution No. R-1805-2 Authorizing a Loan from the Safe Drinking Water Revolving Loan Fund
City Recorder Valerie Russell read aloud Resolution No. R-1805-2 Authorizing a Loan from the Safe Drinking Water Revolving Loan Fund to the Council. 
Councilor Jones made a motion to accept Resolution No. R-1805-2 Authorizing a Loan from the Safe Drinking Water Revolving Loan Fund. Councilor Whited seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Acceptance of Oregon Community Development Block Grant

Councilor Jones made a motion to accept the Community Development Block Grant. Councilor Whited seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.
Approve Authorized Signers for CDBG Grant and SDWRLF Loan
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that both the CDBG grant and the SDWRLF loan require authorized signers for the disbursement requests for funds. 

Councilor Whited made a motion to appoint City Recorder Valerie Russell, Councilors Bain, Shurtleff and Jones as authorized signers for the CDBG grant and the SDWRLF loan. Councilor Adcock seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.

Council Reports

Councilor Jones
Councilor Jones commented that she felt that if a Councilor does not attend a meeting they should not be paid for that month. As, an example when she was unable to attend a recent Council meeting there was not a quorum and nothing was accomplished. 
Discussion followed including the fact that Councilors complete tasks during the month other than just attending the Council meetings.

Councilor Whited
Councilor Whited commented that she attended the Government Ethic Training in North Powder recently.  She addressed the matter of Mayor Brown not taking the $50.00 per month that he is entitled to according to City policy and giving the money to City Recorder Valerie Russell. Councilor Whited stated that she believes it would be considered a gift and an ethics violation.
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that it was approved by the City Accountant and approved by the Council. It is considered additional wages and is subject to payroll taxes. 
If a member of the Council does not take the $50.00 per month it remains in the payroll fund and can be used for other payroll expenses. 
Mayor Brown stated that the matter would be researched. 
Discussion followed.
Meeting adjourned at 7:25 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder 
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